



# Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee

Date:

**WEDNESDAY 13 JUNE** 

2018

Time:

7.00 PM

Venue:

COMMITTEE ROOM 5 - CIVIC CENTRE, HIGH

STREET, UXBRIDGE

Meeting Details:

Members of the Public and Press are welcome to attend

this meeting

### **Councillors on the Committee**

Jane Palmer (Chairman)

Duncan Flynn (Vice-Chairman)

Judith Cooper

Alan Deville

Ian Edwards

**Tony Eginton** 

Janet Gardner

Becky Haggar

Paula Rodrigues

### **Co-Opted Member (Education items only)**

Anthony Little, Roman Catholic Diocesan

Published: Friday 8 June 2018

Contact: Anisha Teji Tel: 01895 277655

Email: ateji@hillingdon.gov.uk

This Agenda is available on the Council's Intranet (Horizon) at: https://modgov.hillingdon.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CId=324&Year=0

Putting our residents first

Lloyd White
Head of Democratic Services
London Borough of Hillingdon,
Phase II, Civic Centre, High Street, Uxbridge, UB8 1UW
www.hillingdon.gov.uk

# Useful information for residents and visitors

### Travel and parking

Bus routes 427, U1, U3, U4 and U7 all stop at the Civic Centre. Uxbridge underground station, with the Piccadilly and Metropolitan lines, is a short walk away. Limited parking is available at the Civic Centre. For details on availability and how to book a parking space, please contact Democratic Services. Please enter from the Council's main reception where you will be directed to the Committee Room.

### Accessibility

For accessibility options regarding this agenda please contact Democratic Services. For those hard of hearing an Induction Loop System is available for use in the various meeting rooms.

# Pavilions Shopping Centre Uxbridge Uxbridge Uxbridge Cricketfield Road Mezzanine car park

### Attending, reporting and filming of meetings

For the public part of this meeting, residents and the media are welcomed to attend, and if they wish, report on it, broadcast, record or film proceedings as long as it does not disrupt proceedings. It is recommended to give advance notice to ensure any particular requirements can be met. The Council will provide a seating area for residents/public, an area for the media and high speed WiFi access to all attending. The officer shown on the front of this agenda should be contacted for further information and will be available at the meeting to assist if required. Kindly ensure all mobile or similar devices on silent mode.

Please note that the Council may also record or film this meeting and publish this online.

### **Emergency procedures**

If there is a FIRE, you will hear a continuous alarm. Please follow the signs to the nearest FIRE EXIT and assemble on the Civic Centre forecourt. Lifts must not be used unless instructed by a Fire Marshal or Security Officer.

In the event of a SECURITY INCIDENT, follow instructions issued via the tannoy, a Fire Marshal or a Security Officer. Those unable to evacuate using the stairs, should make their way to the signed refuge locations.

### **Terms of Reference**

The Following Terms of Reference are common to all Policy Overview Committees (referred to as "The overview role"):

- To conduct reviews of policy, services or aspects of service which have either been referred by Cabinet, relate to the Cabinet Forward Plan, or have been chosen by the Committee according to the agreed criteria for selecting such reviews;
- 2. To monitor the performance of the Council services within their remit (including the management of finances and risk);
- 3. To comment on the proposed annual service and budget plans for the Council services within their remit before final approval by Cabinet and Council;
- 4. To consider the Forward Plan and comment as appropriate to the decision-maker on Key Decisions which relate to services within their remit (before they are taken by the Cabinet);
- 5. To review or scrutinise decisions made or actions taken by the Cabinet, a Cabinet Member, a Council Committee or an officer.
- 6. To make reports and recommendations to the Council, the Leader, the Cabinet, a Policy Overview Committee or any other Council Committee arising from the exercise of the preceding terms of reference.
- 7. In accordance with the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007, to consider 'Councillor Calls For Action' (CCfA) submissions.

To perform the overview role outlined above in relation to the following matters:

- 1. Social care services for children, young persons and children with special needs
- 2. Oversee the Council's Corporate Parenting responsibilities
- 3. Adoption and Fostering
- 4. Family Services
- 5. Adult Social Care
- 6. Older People's Services
- 7. Care and support for people with physical disabilities, mental health problems and learning difficulties
- 8. Asylum Seekers
- 9. Local Authority Public Health services
- 10. Encouraging a fit and healthy lifestyle
- 11. Health Control Unit, Heathrow
- 12. Encouraging home ownership
- 13. Social and supported housing provision for local residents
- 14. Homelessness and housing needs
- 15. Home energy conservation
- 16. National Welfare and Benefits changes

# Agenda

7	Update Report on Current Housing Policy Environment	1 - 10
8	Information Report on the Council's Corporate Parenting Role	11 - 14

# Agenda Item 7

### **CURRENT HOUSING POLICY ENVIRONMENT**

Committee name	Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee
Officer reporting	Debby Weller, Residents Services
Papers with report	None
Ward	All

### **HEADLINES**

The purpose of this report is to provide a general overview of key housing policy and legislative changes.

### **RECOMMENDATIONS**

### That the Committee:

1. Note the contents of the report.

### SUPPORTING INFORMATION

### **Homelessness Reduction Act 2017**

The main provisions of the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017 came into force on 3 April 2018. The central provision of the Act is a homelessness prevention duty for all eligible households threatened with homelessness within 56 days (rather than 28 under previous legislation), as well as a relief duty to take reasonable steps to help to secure accommodation. Both the prevention and relief duty apply regardless of priority need or intentionality. Homelessness Statutory Guidance has been fully updated and revised.

### **Rough Sleeping**

The Government is determined to tackle the rise in rough sleeping. The annual rough sleeper count in November 2017 recorded an increase of 15% compared to the previous year, and 18% in London. There were 36 rough sleepers identified in Hillingdon; 29 at the airport and 7 in the rest of the Borough. In a major speech on housing in March 2018, the Prime Minister reiterated the manifesto pledge to halve rough sleeping by 2022 and to eliminate it altogether by 2027. A national Rough Sleeping 'Strategy is expected this summer, but determined to make a quick impact, a cross-government plan of action was announced on 30 March 2018. The new package of measures includes:

Classification: Public

- a new Rough Sleeping Team of experts with specialist knowledge across a wide-range of areas from housing, to mental health and addiction;
- a £30 million fund targeted at local authorities with higher numbers of people sleeping rough (Hillingdon has submitted a proposal for additional funding); and
- £100,000 to support frontline Rough Sleeping workers to make sure they have the right skills and knowledge to work with vulnerable rough sleepers.

### **Domestic Abuse**

From 8 March 2018 to 31 March 2018 government consulted on measures to be included in the draft Domestic Abuse Bill. The consultation sought to address domestic abuse at every stage from prevention to rehabilitation. It referenced the connections and provisions of cross-sector agencies and departments and reinforced the Government's aim to make domestic abuse everyone's business. The four main themes of the consultation were:

- Promote awareness to put domestic abuse at the top of everyone's agenda, and raise public and professionals' awareness;
- Protect and support to enhance the safety of victims and the support that they receive;
- Pursue and deter to provide an effective response to perpetrators from initial agency response through to conviction and management of offenders, including rehabilitation;
- Improve Performance to drive consistency and better performance in the response to domestic abuse across all local areas, agencies and sectors.

The Secure Tenancies (Victims of Domestic Abuse) Act 2018 received Royal Assent on10 May 2018. The Act contains measures to ensure that lifetime tenants of social homes who are victims of domestic abuse are granted a further lifetime tenancy where either a) they need to leave or have left their home to escape domestic abuse and are being re-housed by a local authority, or b) where they are a joint tenant and wish to remain a tenant of their social home after the perpetrator has left or been removed and the local authority decides to grant them a further sole tenancy in their current home.

### **Private Rented Sector**

The Housing and Planning Act 2016 introduced a range of measures to crack down on rogue landlords:

- Civil penalties of up to £30,000 as an alternative to prosecution for certain specified offences.
   Civil penalties for certain housing offences came into force on 6 April 2017 and guidance has been updated to reflect that from 6 April 2018 a civil penalty can also be imposed for breach of a banning order;
- Extension of rent repayment orders to cover illegal eviction, breach of a banning order and certain other specified offences. This came into force on 6 April 2017;

Classification: Public

- Database of rogue landlords and property agents who have been convicted of certain offences
  or received multiple civil penalties. In force from 6 April 2018. There is also a London wide
  Rogue Landlord and Agent Checker that all boroughs have agreed to participate in;
- Banning orders for the most serious and prolific offenders. In force from 6 April 2018. Local
  housing authorities are expected to develop and document their own policy on when to pursue
  a banning order.
- The Act also introduced enabling powers for the enforcement of electrical safety standards and for the introduction of mandatory client money protection and tenancy deposit data sharing.

The Tenant Fees Bill introduced in Parliament on 2 May 2018 will bring an end to costly letting fees and give tenants assurance that the deposit they pay at the start of the tenancy cannot exceed 6 weeks' rent.

In January 2018, the Government announced its support for Karen Buck MP's Private Member's Bill on housing standards.

The Government has confirmed that the extension of mandatory licensing is due to come into force from1 October 2018, subject to Parliamentary approval. The regulations remove the three storey rule – at present mandatory licensing applies to HMOs of at least three storeys and five occupants comprising of two or more family units. They also bring purpose built flats where there are up to two flats in the block, into the scope of mandatory licensing. Further regulations are awaited relating to minimum room size.

### **Empty Dwellings**

The Rating (Property in Common Occupation) and Council Tax Empty Dwellings Bill will, amongst other measures, permit a charge of up to 200% of normal council tax on properties that have been empty for two years or more, instead of the current limit of 150%.

### **Housing Delivery**

The Autumn budget 2017 set out an ambition "to put England on track to deliver 300,000 new homes a year".

February 2017 saw the publication of the Housing White Paper 'Fixing our broken housing market', which set out "a comprehensive package of reform to increase housing supply and halt the decline in housing affordability. The White Paper identified a threefold problem of "not enough local authorities planning for the homes they need; housebuilding that is too slow; and a construction industry that is too reliant on a small number of big players. A separate consultation exercise on 'Planning and affordable housing for Build to Rent' was launched alongside the White Paper. On 5 March 2018, a consultation was launched on proposed changes to the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and a further consultation on reforming developer contributions to affordable housing and infrastructure.

Classification: Public

The White Paper said that the current approach to assessing housing requirements is "particularly complex and lacks transparency". A consultation on 'Planning for the right homes in the right places in September to November 2017 included proposals on a standard method of calculating local authorities housing need. The Government has subsequently published a revised draft NPPF and accompanying documents for consultation and is currently analysing feedback.

A new housing delivery test is proposed with delivery measured over a rolling three-year average. Under-delivery would be addressed through a tiered approach. If delivery falls below 95% the local authority should publish an action plan, setting out its understanding of the reasons and actions needed to get it back on track. Below 85% authorities would be expected to plan for a 20% buffer of their five-year land supply. From November 2018, if delivery falls below 25% of the housing requirement, the presumption in favour of sustainable development in the NPPF would apply automatically. The threshold would increase to 45% in November 2019 and 65% in November 2020.

Government want to attract "major institutional investment in new large-scale housing which is purpose-built for market rent. 'Planning and affordable housing for Build to Rent – a consultation paper included proposals to:

- Amend the NPPF so authorities know they should plan proactively for Build to Rent developments where there is a need and to make it easier for developers to offer private rented homes at affordable rents instead of other forms of affordable housing; and
- Ensure family friendly tenancies of three or more years are available for tenants that want them on schemes benefiting form changes introduced by the Government.

The draft revised NPPF, published 5 March 2018, includes build-to-rent schemes in the definition of affordable housing.

On 14 January 2018, Ministry of Housing, Local Government and Communities (MHCLG) launched an independent review chaired by Sir Oliver Letwin which is looking to "explain the gap between the number of planning permissions being granted against those built in areas of high demand. A preliminary update in March 2018 identified the 'absorption rate' as a key issue – the rate at which home can be sold into local markets without reducing their value. The results of the analytical work in the form of a draft analysis is expected by the end of June 2018 and a final report is expected in time for the 2018 Budget.

### **Supported Housing**

A new system for funding supported housing was announced on 31 October 2017 alongside proposals to improve local planning and commissioning for supported housing in a National Statement of Expectations. The MHCLG and the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP)

Classification: Public

undertook two consultations – one relating to sheltered and extra care housing and another relating to short-term supported accommodation. The proposals, to take effect from 2020 are:

- a 'Sheltered Rent' for those in sheltered and extra care housing, with funding to remain in the welfare system (Housing Benefit/Universal Credit);
- long-term supported housing for those with learning or physical disabilities or mental ill health, to be funded 100% through the welfare system;
- short-term supported housing, typically homeless hostels, refuges for those at risk of domestic violence and those receiving support for drug/alcohol abuse; to be 100% commissioned locally though a ring-fenced grant administered by local authorities. Government is considering the views shared and will publish a full formal response, including more details of the policy in the summer.

### **Grenfell Inquiry**

The Public Inquiry into the circumstances surrounding the Grenfell fire was formally opened on 14 September 2017. Commemoration hearings were held from 21 May 2018 and opening statements started 4 Juen 2018. Five reports have been published at the start of the fact-finding stage. Key findings include:

- The fire began in the south-east corner of flat 16 on the fourth floor, more than likely in or around the area of the fridge-freeze;
- It was more likely than not to be accidental cause and not a deliberate act;
- Advice to "stay put" had "effectively failed" by 01:26. A change in policy recommending residents try to leave was not made until 02:47:
- Cladding did not comply with performance criteria and multiple fires were allowed to spread because of combustible materials by the windows and within the cladding system;
- Attempts to construct fire stopping within the cladding were installed incorrectly and no evidence of testing was provided;
- Flat entrance doors were non-compliant;
- The ventilation system did not appear to work as intended;
- Issues with fire lifts could not be used to transport equipment or residents;
- The water supply system was not compliant with guidance;
- The evidence "strongly supports" the hypothesis that polyethylene material in the cladding was the primary cause of the fire's spread;
- Vertical cavities within the cladding structure played a role in the spread of the fire, as did the insulation, although evidence was inconclusive;
- A "stay put" strategy was appropriate while the fire was contained to flat 16, but not once the fire started to spread up the building;
- The shift in complexity that occurs when intricate façade system are incorporated into high rise buildings means that functional requirements, guidelines, and tests become inadequate to assess performance;

Classification: Public

In Hillingdon, planned replacement of front entrance door sets on 11 high rise blocks has been completed and additional communal fire door sets have been replaced in 10 high rise blocks. All properties within high rise blocks are having battery operated smoke alarms fitted and those with hard wired smoke alarms are being checked and replaced as necessary. Four high rise blocks have received further fire safety upgrade works inclusive of heating and electrical safety upgrades. Emergency lighting is being replaced in all 11 high rise blocks. A sprinkler installation pilot at Sutcliffe House has been tendered. Additional fire safety works have been completed within sheltered housing schemes. Fire risk assessments of approximately 500 low and medium rise housing blocks have been completed and remedial works programmes have been developed and funding approved. Works will progress during 2018.

### **Review of Building Regulations**

Dame Judith Hackitt has been carrying out a review of the Building Regulations, with particular emphasis on the safety of residents in residential buildings. She concludes that the existing regulations and guidance are not always read and are often misunderstood and misinterpreted. She recommends a new regulatory framework with greater focus on "buildings as a system" and greater transparency of decision-making. There must be a "no-risk" route for redress for residents who should be encouraged actively to participate in the ongoing safety of the building. Regulation should be overseen by a new Joint competent Authority comprising the local authority, fire service and the Health and Safety Executive.

The final report stopped short of calling for a ban on combustible material in cladding systems, however the government announced a consultation on banning combustibles just hours after the review was published.

The report also falls short of a ban of so-called desktop studies, but recommends that they should only be carried out by organisations accredited to run large-scale tests.

A new regulatory regime is recommended for tower blocks with 10 or more storeys. This would not remove current requirements for buildings with between six and nine storeys, but would leave in place the current framework.

The report recommends the rebranding of the Local Authority Building Control as 'Local Authority Building Standards'. There would be additional powers to issue 'stop' notices to builders, require changes to building work and work with an increased time limit for bringing prosecutions. Builders would also be required to prove safety to Building Control more regularly than is currently the case.

Government is currently working with the Building Regulations Advisory Committee and industry experts to redraft official guidance on how to comply with building regulations on fire safety.

### **Universal Credit**

Classification: Public

The roll out of Universal Credit (UC) carries risks in relation to both the Housing Revenue Account through increased rent arrears, and of increased homelessness, resulting from potential evictions and reluctance of landlords to house benefit claimants. A number of changes have been made to Universal Credit to ease the transition. The full service roll out of UC for new claimants in Hillingdon is primarily scheduled for October 2018, although the roll out will be sooner (4 July 2018) for a small part of the borough that falls within the catchment of a Job Centre located in a different borough. Key tasks to prepare for the full implementation of Universal Credit include:

- reviewing and changing arrangements when residents are signed up to a new tenancy to ensure they understand their responsibilities in paying the rent in full and the risks of not doing so:
- identifying high risk tenants who are likely to require support and intervention at an early stage,
- ensuring tenants can access specialist debt advice services in a timely manner and intervening in a timely way before rent arrears escalate.

### Fixed term tenancies

During 2013 Cabinet approved the Tenancy Policy which put in place a new flexible (known as fixed term) tenancy regime in Hillingdon and the ending of a 'tenancy for life' for all new tenants after 3 June 2013 with certain limited exceptions. The key stage tasks linked to the management of fixed term tenancies is governed by statute. This includes the need to formally review all fixed term tenancies and issue a decision about what will happen on expiry of the term at least six months before the tenancy comes to an end. The review is designed to identify:

- under-occupation of the current property;
- adaptations that are no longer required;
- funding sufficient to secure a property in another tenure;
- requirements of the council's asset management strategy; or
- substantial tenancy breaches.

There are four potential outcomes following a formal review of the fixed term tenancy:

- Offer a further flexible tenancy at the current property (2 or 5 years);
- Offer a further flexible tenancy at another property (2 or 5 years);
- Offer a lifetime tenancy of another property i.e. in sheltered or extra care housing;
- Not to offer a tenancy at the end of the current fixed term tenancy.

At 6 April 2018 the Council had 933 fixed term tenancies, five are 'two-year' tenancies and the remainder are 'five-year'. One 'two-year' review is complete and the requirement for regular reviews commences from September 2018. There will be an average of 15 reviews per month in the latter part of 2018, rising to 20 per month in 2019 and peaking at 23 per month by 2021.

Classification: Public

### **London Housing Strategy**

Following a draft last year, the London Housing Strategy was published in May 2018 and will be considered by the London Assembly and Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government. The strategy has five priorities:

- Building homes for Londoners;
- Delivering genuinely affordable homes;
- High quality homes and inclusive neighbourhoods;
- A fairer deal for private renters and leaseholders; and
- Tackling homelessness and helping rough sleepers.

The central priority is to build many more homes for Londoners – particularly genuinely affordable homes.

The Mayor is clear that he wants to meet housing needs while protecting the Green Belt and open spaces. That means London must build at higher densities and ensure that all parts of the city host their fair share of new homes.

### Implications on related Council policies

Policy Overview Committees are at the heart of how the Council shapes policy at Member level.

### How this report benefits Hillingdon residents

Policy Overview Committees directly engage residents in shaping policy and recommendations from the Committees seek to improve the way the Council provides services to residents.

### **Financial Implications**

None at this stage.

### **Legal Implications**

None at this stage.

### **BACKGROUND PAPERS**

Homelessness Reduction Act 2017
Homelessness Code of Guidance for Local Authorities, MHCLG, Feb 2018
Transforming the Response to Domestic Abuse Government Consultation, March 2018
Secure Tenancies (Victims of Domestic Abuse) Act 2018

Classification: Public

Housing and Planning Act 2016

Tenant Fees Bill 2017-19

Homes (Fitness for Human Habitation and Liability for Housing Standards) Bill 2017-19 Rating (Property in Common Occupation) and Council Tax (Empty Dwellings) Bill 2017-19 Autumn Budget 2017, HM Treasury

Housing White Paper: Fixing our broken housing market, DCLG, Feb 2017

Planning and Affordable Housing for Build to Rent: A consultation paper, DCLG, Feb 2017

National Planning Policy Framework Consultation proposals, MHCLG, March 2018

Housing Delivery Test: draft measurement rule book, MHCLG, March 2018

Funding Supported Housing: Policy Statement and Consultations, DCLG DWP, Oct 2017

Grenfell Tower Inquiry, www.grenfelltowerinquiry.org.uk

Building a Safer Future, Independent Review of Building Regulations and Fire Safety: Final Report, Dame Judith Hackitt DBE FREng, May 2018

The London Borough of Hillingdon's Tenancy Policy, 2013

London Housing Strategy, Mayor of London, May 2018

Classification: Public



# Agenda Item 8

### THE COUNCIL'S CORPORATE PARENTING RESPONSIBILITIES

Committee name	Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee
Officer reporting	Janice Altenor, Social Care
Papers with report	N/A
Ward	All

### **HEADLINES**

The report provides a briefing to the Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee regarding the Council's Corporate Parenting responsibilities.

### **RECOMMENDATIONS**

That the Committee notes the content of the report and the role the Committee and all Members have in championing the corporate parenting ethos across the Council.

### SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Looked after children (LAC) and care leavers are the most vulnerable children in society; living away from their families, often because their parents faced difficulties and pressures in providing for their care or because they have suffered abuse or neglect.

'Corporate Parenting' describes the collective responsibility of the Council and its partners to provide the same care and protection for children who are LAC as they would for their own children. The role of a corporate parent is undoubtedly one of the most important duties and responsibilities that Councillors, Council officers and staff have in trying to be the best "parent" possible.

In Hillingdon we are 'Corporate parent' to 687 children (looked after children and care leavers).

The statutory responsibilities for Councils are deeply rooted in legislation. They are set out in the Children Act 1989, including through amendments made by the Children (Leaving Care) Act 2000, the Children and Families Act 2014 and The Children and Social Work Act 2017.

Our 'Corporate Parenting' responsibility for children doesn't end when they leave care but continues as they transition into adulthood. The Children and Social Work Act 2017 made additional provisions for care leavers, extending support until the age of 25 and further clarifying in law our role as corporate parents. We work alongside our care leavers to support their transition into adulthood, including actively supporting their mental well being, education training and employment, having high aspirations and ensuring they are provided safe and appropriate housing choices.

The Children and Social Work Act 2017 introduced seven corporate parenting principles that

Classification: Public

Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee - 13 June 2018

Page 11

Councils must have regard to when looking after children in care:

- To act in the best interests, and promote the physical and mental health and well-being, of those children and young people
- To encourage those children and young people to express their views, wishes and feelings
- Take into account the views, wishes and feelings of those children and young people
- To help those children and young people gain access to, and make the best use of, services provided by the local authority and its relevant partners
- To promote high aspirations, and seek to secure the best outcomes, for those children and young people
- For those children and young people to be safe, and for stability in their home lives, relationships and education or work; and
- To prepare those children and young people for adulthood and independent living.

The 2007, 'Care Matters: Time for Change White Paper' set out the then Government's intention for all local authorities to establish a Children in Care Council to provide children and young people, in and leaving care, with additional opportunities to voice their views and experiences of the care system and increase their ability to influence and improve the services they receive from their local authority corporate parents.

In Hillingdon we have an effective Children in Care Council which ensures that children have a say in how decisions are made about them, their care and decisions made about service design. The Children in Care Council which are an insightful group of young people are supported by a dedicated, passionate team of officers who promote young people's involvement in service delivery and design.

In going forward, we remain committed to ensure that the principles highlighted in the new legislation are embraced by the local authority as a whole and not just by children's services.

The statutory guidance identifies a critical question that local authorities must ask themselves in adopting a corporate parenting ethos, 'would this be good enough for my child?' This is the very key question which we have been considering whilst discharging our duties as corporate parents.

Officers strongly believe that the integration of the corporate parenting responsibilities into the Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee will further strengthen this important responsibility across the Council's functions and will enable a 'corporate parenting ethos' to develop further across the Council, championed by our dedicated elected members.

### **Financial Implications**

None at this stage.

### **Legal Implications**

Discharging our corporate parenting duties is a legal requirement set firmly in legislation.

### **BACKGROUND PAPERS**

Applying corporate parenting principles to looked-after children and care leavers

Classification: Public

Statutory guidance for local authorities (February 2018).
Classification: Public
Social Care, Housing and Public Health Policy Overview Committee - 13 June 2018

